











Project number: 2023-1-LT02-KA220-Y0U-000159430

Preface

Table of Contents:

Why This Handbook?	4
Who is this Handbook For?	5
How to Use this Manual	6
What's Inside?	6
Acknowledgements	8
About the ECO4ECO Project	9
What's ECO4ECO all about?	9
Why choose Newspaper Theatre for eco-leadership?	10
Connecting to Erasmus+ Priorities	10
Introduction to Newspaper Theatre	11
So, what's this Newspaper Theatre thing?	12
A quick trip down history lane	12
The golden rules: Critical Thinking, Neutrality, Non-Judgement	12
OK, but what is Newspaper Theatre exactly? (and what isn't it?)	13
Ecological Education through Theatre	13
Theatre for ecology — seriously?	13
Why theatre? Why not just lecture?	14
What ecological themes can you explore?	14
Youth voice, local action, global perspective	15
Step-by-Step Guide: How to Facilitate a Newspaper Theatre Process	16
Choosing and Analysing an Article	17
So where does Newspaper Theatre actually begin?	17
Breaking Down the Story	18
Time to deconstruct the drama	18
Creating a Theatrical Interpretation	20
Lights, imaginary camera ACTION!	20
Rehearsing with Groups	21
From scribbles to stage — shaping the scene	21
Performing	23
Showtime! (But no pressure.)	23
Newspaper Theatre Techniques	25

Basic Story	26
Story in a Different Context	27
Story Exactly in Context	28
Story with the Missing Information	29
Story with Parallel Action	30
Contradictory Stories / Cross-Stories	31
Story with Exaggerated Elements	32
Story with Advertising Elements	33
Story with a Historical Approach	34
Story with Field Interview	35
Story with the Corresponding Emotions	36
BONUS: Media in Different Genres	37
Exercise: Genre Roulette — The Same Story, Told Wildly Differently	38
Icebreakers, Energisers, and Warm-Ups	39
ICEBREAKER: The Story of Your Name	40
ENERGISER: Clap Explosion	40
WARM-UP: Energy Ball	41
ICEBREAKER: I've Done Something You Haven't Done	41
ENERGISER: Tiger, Tree, Samurai	42
WARM-UP: Machine	42
WARM-UP: Pass the Emotion	43
INTERVIEW PREP: Hot Seat	43
WARM-UP: Yes, Let's!	44
VOICE & FOCUS: Word-at-a-Time Interview	44
Jokering – Guiding Critical Reflection	45
The Joker's Mission (a.k.a. what you're actually doing)	45
The Experiential Learning Cycle — in Joker language	45
What if the audience is silent?	46
Common Joker Pitfalls (and how to dodge them)	46
Toolkit & Ready-to-Use Materials	47
Eco-Friendly Session Plan Template	48
Joker's Question Bank — Now Compostable! (Kidding. But it's rich with good stuff)	49
Printable Reflection Sheet — Minimalist & Mindful	49
Facilitator's "Green as Can Be" Checklist	50
Real-World Adaptations and Tips	50
Adapting for Different Age Groups or Ability Levels	50
Working with Mixed-Level or International Groups	51
Choosing Local and Global Environmental Topics	51
Working in Schools, Youth Centres, or Outdoors	52
Afterword: Keen the Story Going	53

Preface

Welcome to the ECO4ECO Trainers' Manual on Newspaper Theatre! We're delighted to have you on this journey with us. Consider this handbook a friendly guide, written in an informal yet professional tone, just for you – the youth workers, educators, activists, facilitators, and peer leaders who are passionate about empowering young people and protecting our planet. Grab a cup of tea (or coffee, if you prefer) and get comfortable. We're about to explore a creative way to inspire eco-awareness and youth leadership, and we promise to keep it witty, warm, and informative along the way.

This manual was born from a simple idea that tackling environmental issues and nurturing young leaders can (and should) be an engaging, creative endeavour. As part of the ECO4ECO project (which stands for ECO-leaders for Eco-friendly Communities), our team set out to find innovative methods to help young people connect with nature, understand the world's ecological challenges, and become confident leaders in their communities. The result is the handbook you hold in your hands (or view on your screen) – a comprehensive resource on Newspaper Theatre, tailored for eco-conscious youth work. Yes, Newspaper Theatre is a real thing! It might sound old-fashioned in this digital age (don't worry, no actual newspapers are required), but it's a powerful method to bring environmental news and issues to life through performance. In the following sections, we'll explain what that means, who this manual is for, how to use it, and what you can expect inside.

Why This Handbook?

What's the purpose of this handbook? In short, it's to support you in using Newspaper Theatre as a tool for ecological awareness and youth leadership development. We believe that young people can be eco-leaders – champions of environmental friendliness in their communities – and that you, as their mentor or facilitator, can help unlock that potential. But let's face it, climate change, pollution, and biodiversity loss are heavy topics. Engaging youth in these issues requires more than just facts and figures; it calls for creativity, empathy, and sometimes a bit of drama (the good kind of drama!).

That's where Newspaper Theatre comes in. Originally developed by theatre innovator Augusto Boal as part of his Theatre of the Oppressed, Newspaper Theatre transforms news articles and real-life stories into short performances. It's an interactive, impactful way to get people thinking and talking about what's happening in the world. In our context, it means taking environmental news – from local community issues like a polluted river, to global headlines about climate strikes – and turning them into dynamic sketches or scenes that young people can act out and respond to. By "performing the news", participants don't just read about problems; they experience them, reflect on them, and explore solutions together. This handbook will show you how to harness that process to spark conversations about ecology and inspire youth to take the lead in caring for our environment.

In essence, the purpose of the ECO4ECO Trainers' Manual is to give you the confidence and knowledge to use theatre as an educational tool for eco-awareness. It provides the tools to develop young people's leadership skills (like communication, critical thinking, and empathy) by increasing their connection to nature and understanding of environmental issues. It's also about empowerment – especially for those young people who might not see themselves as leaders yet. Through the activities here, you can empower youth (including those with fewer opportunities) to find their voice, tell their stories, and become advocates for a greener, more sustainable future. We wrote this handbook to be your companion in that mission – guiding you step by step, but also encouraging you to be playful and innovative in your approach.



Who is this Handbook For?

This manual is designed for anyone who works with or cares about young people and the environment. In particular, it's for:

- Youth Workers and Educators if you're running workshops, youth clubs, school programmes or community projects with young people, and you want to introduce environmental topics in a fun, engaging way, you'll find lots of useful ideas here. No prior theatre experience required – promise!
- Facilitators and Trainers maybe you conduct training trainings for volunteers or peer educators. This manual will help you incorporate Newspaper Theatre into your sessions, whether you're training the trainers or working directly with youth.
- Activists and Community Organisers if you're an environmental activist or NGO staff looking
 for creative methods to raise awareness, Newspaper Theatre can add a fresh twist to your
 toolkit. It's great for campaign workshops, public awareness events, or anywhere you want to
 get people interacting with issues.

Peer Leaders and Young Changemakers – are you a young leader yourself, keen to mobilise your friends or community around eco-friendly action? You can use this handbook too! It's written in an accessible wayaccessibly so that motivated teens or young adults can pick it up and run a Newspaper Theatre activity with a bit of preparation.

In short, if you're interested in empowering youth and fostering ecological awareness (and you aren't afraid to try something a bit unconventional and theatrical), this manual is for you. You might be a seasoned professional or completely new to non-formal education – either way, we've got you covered. We've kept the language straightforward and the tone conversational so that everyone can follow along easily. And don't worry, when we say "theatre", we're not expecting Broadway-level performances – this is about expression and exploration, not perfection. So whether you identify as a teacher, a youth mentor, a climate activist, or a young eco-warrior yourself, feel free to make yourself at home with these pages.

How to Use this Manual

Think of this manual as a flexible friend – you can use it as a standalone resource or alongside live training sessions, whichever suits your situation.

Using it on its own. You can absolutely dive into this handbook independently. Each section provides enough context and guidance that you can understand and apply the techniques without having attended any prior workshop. We've structured it in a way that builds your understanding step by step. If you like, you can read it from cover to cover to get a full picture of Newspaper Theatre and the ECO4ECO approach to eco-leadership. Alternatively, you can dip into specific sections as needed. For example, if you're preparing a session on climate change and need an interactive activity, you might jump straight to the section with Newspaper Theatre activities and pick one that fits. The manual is written to be self-contained, with clear instructions and tips so that you can learn at your own pace. We've also included reflection questions throughout – treat these as pauses for thought, where you can consider how a method might work with your group or how you would adapt an exercise to your local context.

Using it with training. This manual also works brilliantly as a companion to live training. Perhaps you're participating in (or leading) an eco training course or a similar workshop on theatre methods. In that case, this handbook will reinforce what you learn in person. You can use it to prepare before a training (to get familiar with concepts), to follow along during the training (making notes in the margins, for instance), or to refresh and practice afterwards. The manual ensures that the knowledge doesn't vanish the moment a training event is over – you'll have the detailed steps and content at your fingertips whenever you need a refresher. It's like having the trainers with you back home, coaching you as you implement what you learned.

No matter how you use it, we encourage you to **adapt and experiment**. Every group of young people is different, and part of being a great facilitator is tweaking activities to fit your group's needs, interests, and energy levels. Feel free to modify the scenarios, come up with your own discussion questions, or combine Newspaper Theatre with other methods you already use. There's plenty of room for creativity. We've provided a framework and plenty of examples, but it's **not a rigid script** – think of it as a toolkit where you pick what works and innovate on the rest. Also, don't feel you must be an expert right away. If you're new to theatre techniques, start small: try a warm-up exercise here and a short Newspaper Theatre sketch there. Build your confidence step by step. This manual is here to support you, and we hope it will become a well-thumbed resource in your collection, used and scribbled on as you gain experience.

What's Inside?

So, what exactly will you find in this manual? We've packed it with a variety of content – theory, practice, and everything in between – to make sure you have a well-rounded understanding and plenty of material to work with. Here's a sneak peek into the key components:

• Introduction to Newspaper Theatre. First, we'll demystify what Newspaper Theatre is and how it works. You'll get a bit of background on its origins in Augusto Boal's Theatre of the Oppressed and why it's such a powerful tool for social and environmental education. Don't worry – we keep the theory light and engaging. By the end of this part, you'll know why acting out a news story can spark insight in ways a lecture never could.

- Methods & Techniques. Next, we break down the methods and techniques of Newspaper Theatre. This includes the classic techniques (such as reading news in different styles, adding alternative headlines, embodying characters from the news, etc.) and any new twists we've developed through the ECO4ECO project. We explain each method in clear, accessible language. For example, you'll learn how to guide participants in creating a short scene from a news article or how to use critical questions to transform a factual report into a thought-provoking performance. These methods are the building blocks once you understand them, you can mix and match to design your own sessions.
- Practical Activities and Exercises. The heart of the manual is a collection of hands-on activities. We provide step-by-step guides for exercises you can run with youth groups. These range from quick ice-breakers and warm-ups (to get everyone comfortable and in a creative mood) to full-fledged Newspaper Theatre workshops. Each activity comes with an estimated time, a list of materials (spoiler: mostly just paper, pens, and imagination!), and detailed facilitation steps. We also include tips on how to debrief each activity because the reflection and discussion after the performance are where a lot of the learning happens. Whether you have 30 minutes or a whole day, you'll find an activity that fits.
- Tools & Resources. We've included various tools to make your life easier. This might be templates (for example, a template for a simple news script), worksheets for participants to plan their scenes, or links to videos and further reading for deeper exploration. Consider this section your toolbox you can pull out these resources whenever you need some extra support or inspiration.
- Reflection Points. Throughout the manual, you'll notice reflection questions and prompts.
 These are meant for you as the facilitator (to reflect on your own practice and learning) and
 for your participants (to reflect during activities). For instance, after trying a Newspaper
 Theatre exercise, we might prompt you to think about what surprised you or what
 participants found most engaging. Reflection is key to learning, so we built it right into the
 manual. Take your time with these questions perhaps even jot down your thoughts in a
 notebook as they will help deepen your understanding and improve your facilitation skills
 over time.

Real-world Tips and Tricks. Finally, we share a bunch of practical tips garnered from our experience. Think of this as the voice of a colleague who's been there before, giving you heads-up advice. We address common challenges and questions: What if the group is shy or nervous? How do I handle a controversial topic that comes up? What if we don't have enough time? We also suggest ways to adapt activities for different group sizes or age ranges, and how to ensure an inclusive, safe environment for all participants. By reading these tips, you can avoid some pitfalls and feel more prepared to handle the unpredictable (yet fun) nature of interactive group work.

By covering all these aspects, we aim to make the manual a one-stop resource. You can gain knowledge (the "why and what"), practice skills (the "how"), and develop the right mindset (through reflection and tips) – all in one place. And remember, the focus throughout is on ecological issues and youth empowerment. The examples you'll find in scenarios and case studies often deal with environmental themes, and the leadership skills emphasised are those that help young people become proactive, compassionate eco-citizens. In other words, everything inside is aligned with the ECO4ECO mission of raising eco-awareness and building youth leadership capacity.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Before we let you jump into the main content, we want to take a moment to acknowledge the people and organisations that made this manual possible. This handbook is a result of the collaborative project ECO4ECO – ECO-leaders for Eco-friendly Communities, co-funded by the Erasmus+programme of the European Union (Project number: 2023-1-LT02-KA220-YOU-000159430). It has truly been a team effort, and we are grateful for the contributions and support of everyone involved. Project Partners: The ECO4ECO partnership brought together organisations from across Europe, each bringing unique expertise and enthusiasm to the table. We extend our heartfelt thanks to:

- Asociacija "Socialinis Hubas" (Lithuania) for leading the project and infusing it with vision and passion.
- i4ea (Greece) for contributing expertise in environmental education and endless creative energy.
- Valo-valmennusyhdistys ry (Finland) for sharing valuable insights into youth work and sustainability (and some Finnish positivity!).
- Volunteer Hub (Georgia) for bringing in the perspective of youth communities and a dedication to grassroots empowerment.
- Udruga za promicanje i oblikovanje pozitivnog načina života "Inkubator Sreće" (Croatia) for championing innovative approaches to learning and reminding us to keep the joy (sreće means "happiness"!) in our work.

Each partner organisation played a key role in developing, reviewing, and testing the methods in this manual. We are deeply thankful for their collaboration and the rich exchange of ideas that shaped these pages. This manual is as much your creation as it is ours.

Contributors and Team. A big thank you goes out to all the trainers, facilitators, and youth leaders who contributed their time and creativity. From writing content, to piloting activities with young people, to giving feedback on early drafts – your input was invaluable. Special thanks to those who shared stories of success and challenge from the field; these stories helped ground the manual in reality and make it more useful for readers. (You'll find some of these anecdotes sprinkled throughout the chapters.) We also appreciate the reviewers and editors who helped polish the material into its final form, all while keeping the language accessible and the tone engaging. And let's not forget the young participants in our pilot workshops – thank you for your honesty, enthusiasm, and for showing us what works (and what doesn't) in practice!

Lastly, we want to acknowledge **Erasmus+** for funding and supporting the ECO4ECO project. Without this support, a cross-border collaboration like this wouldn't have been possible. It's not every day that people from five different countries get to co-create a resource like this, and we're grateful for the opportunity. The Erasmus+ programme's focus on innovation, inclusion, and environmental sustainability provided the perfect backdrop for our work.

To you, the reader, thank you for picking up this manual and caring about these issues. We wrote it with a lot of heart and a genuine desire to be helpful. Now it's your turn to bring it to life. We hope the ECO4ECO Trainers' Manual on Newspaper Theatre inspires you, makes you smile here and there, and boosts your confidence to try something new. May it help you ignite meaningful conversations and actions for our planet among the young people you work with. Alright, enough of the preface – let's dive in! Turn the page, and let's start this creative journey towards eco-friendly communities together. Happy reading, and even happier facilitating!

About the ECO4ECO Project

What's ECO4ECO all about?

Hello, and welcome to the ECO4ECO community! If you're wondering exactly what ECO4ECO means, you're not alone—it's a bit of a playful tongue-twister designed to catch your attention. Officially, ECO4ECO stands for **ECO-leaders for Eco-friendly Communities**, which neatly captures our mission: empowering young people to become proactive leaders who foster eco-friendly behaviours in their communities.

Launched as an Erasmus+ partnership, ECO4ECO brings together organisations from five European countries:

- Lithuania (Project Coordinator: Asociacija "Socialinis Hubas")
- Greece (i4ea)
- Finland (Valo-valmennusyhdistys ry)
- Georgia (Volunteer Hub)
- Croatia (Udruga za promicanje i oblikovanje pozitivnog načina života "Inkubator Sreće")

Together, we've created this project to equip youth workers, educators, and facilitators with innovative, interactive methods for promoting ecological awareness, critical thinking, social-emotional learning, and leadership among young people. The central themes we tackle are:

- Environmental Awareness: Understanding local and global ecological challenges.
- Leadership and Empowerment: Building confidence in young people to lead change.
- Critical Thinking: Encouraging analysis and questioning of information and media narratives.

Social Inclusion: Ensuring participation and representation for all youth, especially those with fewer opportunities.



Why choose Newspaper Theatre for ecoleadership?

You might be thinking, "Of all the ways to educate youth about environmental issues, why choose Newspaper Theatre?"

Great question! Newspaper Theatre, inspired by Augusto Boal's Theatre of the Oppressed, is uniquely powerful for several reasons:

- Making News Tangible: Environmental issues can feel overwhelming or distant when they
 remain as headlines or statistics. Newspaper Theatre transforms news stories into
 performances, allowing young people to literally step into these narratives, explore different
 perspectives, and feel the emotional impact firsthand.
- Developing Critical Thinking: This method encourages young participants to not just consume news passively, but actively question what's being said, what's being left unsaid, and who might benefit from certain portrayals. It's media literacy in action!
- Encouraging Dialogue: Newspaper Theatre performances are followed by facilitated reflections, where participants engage in meaningful conversations about the issues, reflecting on their own values, behaviours, and possibilities for change.
- Empowering Youth Voices: By using theatre, young people learn they can be creators and communicators, not just listeners. This builds essential leadership skills, including public speaking, collaboration, empathy, and the confidence to advocate for ecological solutions.

Simply put, Newspaper Theatre isn't just informative; it's transformative. It turns eco-awareness into action-oriented leadership, perfectly aligned with the ECO4ECO project's aims.

Connecting to Erasmus+ Priorities

The ECO4ECO project aligns closely with Erasmus+ strategic priorities, emphasising:

- Youth Work Quality: Enhancing youth workers' competencies, providing high-quality training materials, and strengthening practical youth work methods.
- Environmental Sustainability: Raising awareness about ecological issues and promoting sustainable practices through interactive, innovative education.
- Inclusion and Diversity: Providing accessible methods and activities that enable all young people, including marginalised or disadvantaged youth, to participate actively, build self-confidence, and develop leadership skills.

Through ECO4ECO and this Trainers' Manual, we strive to contribute to these Erasmus+ priorities by delivering a practical, enjoyable, and inclusive method of youth education that fosters genuine ecological and social change.

Ready to learn more? Great! Turn the page, and let's dive deeper into the fascinating world of Newspaper Theatre.

Introduction to Newspaper Theatre



So, what's this Newspaper Theatre thing?

Glad you asked! If you heard the phrase "Newspaper Theatre" and imagined a bunch of actors dramatically reading newspapers on stage—well, you're not too far off! But it's much more exciting (and meaningful) than that, promise.

Newspaper Theatre is a clever, interactive method that turns real-life news articles into short theatre performances. Developed by Brazilian theatre legend Augusto Boal, Newspaper Theatre is part of his wider approach known as the Theatre of the Oppressed. But don't worry—you don't have to feel oppressed to use it; it's a way of exploring important issues through theatre, debate, and reflection. It's like the news, but without the passive scrolling and with much more creative action.

A quick trip down history lane

Back in the 1960s and 70s, Augusto Boal was shaking things up in Brazil. He believed theatre shouldn't just entertain—it should empower people to challenge injustice, think critically, and find their voices. When faced with heavy media censorship under Brazil's dictatorship, Boal found a creative loophole: he used newspaper articles themselves as scripts, helping ordinary people to read between the lines and question what was really happening around them.

Fast forward to today, Newspaper Theatre remains a fantastic tool—not only for exploring social issues but also for tackling environmental topics and inspiring youth leadership. It helps young people not just accept headlines at face value, but question, reflect, and become actively engaged in finding solutions.

The golden rules: Critical Thinking, Neutrality, Non-Judgement

Now, here's the deal. Newspaper Theatre thrives on three essential ingredients:

Critical Thinking

We love questions! Instead of simply accepting the news as true, we ask: "Who's saying this?", "Who's benefiting?", and "What's not being said?". Young people become investigators, uncovering layers of meaning, biases, and hidden messages—real-life Sherlock Holmes-style.

Neutrality

The facilitator (known as the "Joker") is like a curious host at a great party. They keep the conversation going without pushing their own opinions. Their job isn't to teach what to think, but to help participants discover how to think. No agendas, just open, honest discussion.

Non-Judgement

Everyone has a voice here. Newspaper Theatre is a safe space where participants can express their views without fear of ridicule or rejection. Even controversial ideas or tough emotions are welcomed and respected, making the process meaningful and inclusive.

OK, but what is Newspaper Theatre exactly? (and what isn't it?)

Good question — here's the short and sweet breakdown:

Newspaper Theatre IS:

- Interactive, fun, and accessible theatre based on real news articles
- A powerful tool for exploring complex topics like climate change, pollution, or social justice
- A way to spark conversation and deepen understanding
- · Easy to use, even if you've never done theatre before

Newspaper Theatre is NOT:

- About scripts, fancy costumes, or professional acting
- Forum Theatre—where the audience jumps into scenes to change outcomes (here, they reflect afterwards)
- A method to push any particular viewpoint—it's about questioning, understanding, and thinking for yourself

Think of Newspaper Theatre as your creative friend who's really good at getting deep conversations going without boring lectures or PowerPoint overload. It takes serious stuff and makes it engaging and empowering—exactly what we need when discussing something as important as our planet's future.

Ecological Education through Theatre

Theatre for ecology — seriously?

Absolutely! Now, you might be thinking, "Hang on—aren't theatre and ecology a pretty odd pairing?" Fair question. But trust us, theatre and ecology go together like bees and flowers—perfect partners that help each other thrive. Theatre is creative, emotional, and interactive, while ecological education tackles urgent, real-world issues. Put the two together and you get an incredibly powerful way to engage young minds and inspire meaningful change.

Here's the thing: facts alone rarely drive behaviour change. Sure, young people might know recycling is important or climate change is real, but how many actually feel connected enough to act? Theatre has a unique way of making abstract issues—like melting ice caps or ocean pollution—feel personal and immediate. It helps young people imagine themselves into environmental challenges, empathise deeply, and understand the urgency and possibility of action.

So, yes, theatre for ecology—seriously!



Why theatre? Why not just lecture?

We could bombard youth with facts, graphs, and scary statistics. But let's be honest: that rarely sparks real action. Theatre works differently:

- Stories Stick: Human brains love stories. Theatre turns complicated ecological issues into stories young people remember and share.
- Empathy and Connection: Theatre fosters emotional connections. Seeing a story unfold in front of you helps you feel what others feel, building empathy and motivation for action.
- Active Learning: Instead of passively absorbing information, young people participate actively, exploring different roles and perspectives. This deepens their understanding and makes learning fun.
- Safe Exploration: Theatre creates safe spaces to explore tough topics without judgement, allowing genuine dialogue and honest reflection.

In short, theatre doesn't just inform; it inspires.

What ecological themes can you explore?

With theatre, the sky—or rather, the environment—is the limit. Here are some themes you might tackle with Newspaper Theatre:

- **Pollution**: Air pollution, water contamination, plastic waste—help young people understand sources, consequences, and how to tackle them locally.
- Consumerism and Waste: What impact do our everyday choices have? Explore fast fashion, food waste, and throw-away culture.

- Climate Change: From global warming and extreme weather to local impacts, theatre makes climate change tangible, relatable, and urgent.
- **Biodiversity and Conservation:** Stories about protecting wildlife, forests, rivers, or local parks can inspire practical conservation actions.
- **Environmental Justice:** Explore how environmental issues disproportionately impact marginalised communities, raising awareness and empathy.
- Sustainable Living: Highlight practical actions like recycling, renewable energy, or reducing waste, motivating realistic steps towards sustainable lifestyles.

Whether your group wants to tackle global issues or focus on local concerns (like the litter problem in the neighbourhood park), Newspaper Theatre adapts easily, helping youth connect global themes to their own community contexts.







Youth voice, local action, global perspective

One of the best things about using theatre for ecological education is empowering youth voices. Theatre doesn't just talk to youngat young people; it helps them speak up, explore their opinions, and share their insights confidently.

- Youth Voice: Newspaper Theatre actively involves youth in creating and performing their own stories. Young people become not just participants, but creators—realising their ideas matter and their voices have power.
- Local Activism: Theatre naturally highlights local issues, encouraging young people to identify practical actions in their immediate communities. Young people learn they can make real, tangible differences locally.
- Global Perspective: Newspaper Theatre helps youth connect their local realities to broader global issues, fostering solidarity and a sense of global citizenship. Young people realise their local actions are part of a worldwide movement for sustainability.

In short, theatre makes ecology personal, actionable, and global, all at once.

Ready to roll up your sleeves and learn exactly how this method works? Brilliant! Grab your metaphorical (or literal) newspaper, and let's head to the next chapter, where we'll get practical about the techniques and activities.

Step-by-Step Guide: How to Facilitate a Newspaper Theatre Process



Choosing and Analysing an Article

So... where does Newspaper Theatre actually begin?

It all starts with the news. Not necessarily the most inspiring place, we know — headlines can be grim, overwhelming, or flat-out biased. But that's kind of the point. Newspaper Theatre gives young people a chance to pause, question, and respond creatively to the media that shapes their world.

This step is all about finding the right article and then taking a closer look — peeling it apart, poking at it a bit, and figuring out what's really going on.

Time: 30-45 minutes

Group Size: Small groups (3–5 people)

Materials: A stack of newspapers, online articles, highlighters, sticky notes, pens, curiosity

Step-by-step:

1. Gather a range of news articles.

They don't have to be today's headlines, but they should feel real, relevant, and preferably have some sort of ecological or social angle. Pollution, climate policy, natural disasters, activist protests, even greenwashing — it's all fair game.

Tip: Include both mainstream and alternative sources if you can. A news story from a local tabloid and the same story on an activist blog? GOLD.

2. Let each group choose one article.

Encourage them to pick something they connect to — maybe it makes them angry, confused, curious, or just plain "WTF?" That's a good sign.

3. Read the article together — but not like in school.

Ask them to read with a detective mindset. Underline what stands out. Highlight contradictions. Draw angry faces in the margins. Whatever gets them paying attention.

4. Ask the "Eco-Critical" Questions:

Here's where you shift into Newspaper Theatre mode. Get the group discussing with some of these gems:

- What's the main message here? Is it stated or implied?
- Who's speaking? Who isn't? Whose voice is missing?
- What emotions does this article try to stir up?
- What assumptions are being made?
- Who benefits from this version of the story?
- If this story were staged, what roles would we see? Victim? Villain? Hero? Observer?

You can write these questions on a flipchart and leave it up for the whole session — they'll keep coming back to them.

Variation: Article Roulette

f you've got an adventurous group (or just want to shake things up), do a surprise pick: spread out a pile of newspapers and have each group blindly choose one at random. Instant challenge!

What to do when...

- The article is too boring? Let the group remix it. Maybe it's missing drama because it was written that way. Encourage them to imagine the untold side of the story.
- They can't agree on which article to choose? Ask them which one makes them feel something. Theatre loves a strong emotion.
- The group picks something silly or unrelated? Roll with it. Even a celebrity plastic surgery story can spark eco-dialogue about beauty standards, consumerism, or waste.

Key outcome of this step:

By the end of this step, each group should have a chosen article and a critical understanding of what's beneath the surface. They'll know the story, the spin, the voices, the gaps — and they'll be ready to bring it to life.



Breaking Down the Story

Time to deconstruct the drama...

Now that each group has picked a juicy (or juicy-enough) article, it's time to start unravelling it. Think of this as the pre-production stage of a mini play: you're mapping out the key players, conflicts, contradictions, and invisible strings that tie it all together.

This step helps groups understand the deeper structure of the article — not just what it says, but what it implies, hides, and assumes. This is where the raw material for their performance begins to take shape.

Time: 30–45 minutes Group Size: Small groups

Materials: Flipchart paper, coloured markers, sticky notes, scissors (optional), lots of coffee

(optional but recommended)

Step-by-step:

1. Identify the characters.

Ask groups: Who is in this story? Not just names, but roles. Is there a victim? A villain? A silent witness? A government body? A protester? A sea turtle?

Tip: Even if the article only mentions one person, challenge the group to imagine who else is affected behind the scenes.

2. Find the conflict.

What's the tension? What's being threatened, defended, hidden, or fought over? (Spoiler: there's always a conflict.) It might be obvious (e.g. protest vs government), or subtle (e.g. nature vs development, truth vs PR).

3. Look for contradictions.

These are often the goldmine moments. Does the article say one thing but imply another? Are there contradictions between what's reported and what's shown? Is someone quoted in a way that feels suspiciously polished?

Great question to ask: "What doesn't make sense here?"

4. Uncover the hidden perspectives.

Who isn't in the story but should be? Are we hearing from policymakers but not the people affected? Or maybe we're seeing a clean-up campaign but not the communities who live near the pollution?

Encourage wild guesses. Theatre loves speculation and imagination.

5. Visualise it!

Ask groups to draw the anatomy of their story on a flipchart. Stick figures, arrows, thought bubbles, doodles – the messier, the better. You'll start to see who's connected to what and where the dramatic tension lies.

Variation: Story Surgery

Cut up the article into quotes, headlines, and chunks of text. Spread them out and let participants rearrange them like puzzle pieces, creating their own version or uncovering what's missing. Great for visual learners and chaos lovers.

What to do when...

- The group struggles to find a conflict? Ask: "If this were a movie scene, what's the tension?" If they're really stuck, have them make it up artistic licence is allowed.
- They list only 'good' or 'bad' characters? Nudge them to add complexity. Nobody's a cartoon villain (except maybe a few oil companies, but still...).
- They want to jump into acting already? Brilliant energy, but not yet! Help them slow down and dig deeper the more they uncover now, the better their scene will be.

Key outcome of this step:

By the end of this stage, each group will have a visual map of their article's key characters, conflicts, contradictions, and missing voices. Basically, their script is now hiding in plain sight — they just don't know it yet.

Creating a Theatrical Interpretation

Lights, imaginary camera... ACTION!

Now the real fun begins — transforming that article breakdown into a living, breathing piece of theatre. But don't worry, this isn't the West End. We're not aiming for flawless monologues or Oscar-worthy costumes. What we are going for is bold, creative storytelling that helps young people connect emotionally and critically with the topic.

This is the part where everything starts coming together — characters, conflicts, contradictions — and we bring them to life using Newspaper Theatre techniques (more on those in the next chapter). Think of this step as organised chaos... with purpose.

Time: 45-60 minutes

Group Size: Same small groups

Materials: Open space, markers, scrap paper, anything that can be turned into a prop (scarves, chairs, a water bottle — go wild)

Step-by-step:

1. Choose your approach.

Let each group decide how they want to stage their article. This could be serious, satirical, silent, absurd — anything goes, as long as it reflects what they discovered in the last step. Ask: "What's the emotional core of your article?" — that'll help them decide their tone.

2. Pick 1-2 Newspaper Theatre techniques.

They don't need to use all of them — just pick what fits the story. Maybe they exaggerate the journalist's language, or act out two contrasting viewpoints in rhythm. A full list is coming in the next chapter, but for now, encourage creativity and experimentation.

3. Start sketching scenes.

Encourage groups to build short scenes that illustrate the dynamics they uncovered: tension between characters, contradictions in policy vs reality, or silent perspectives speaking up. Remind them: it doesn't have to be linear! They can show contrasting images, flashbacks, or even symbolic tableaus. It's about getting the message, not the plot.

4. Focus on visual storytelling.

Body language. Positioning. Silence. Movement. These tools speak louder than long speeches. Guide them to think about space:

- Who's in the spotlight?
- · Who's pushed to the margins?
- How can rhythm or repetition make a point?

Fun idea: Have them stage the same scene twice — once as reported, once from the hidden perspective.

5. Time it.

Keep each piece under 5–7 minutes. Enough to make a point, not enough to lose the plot (literally). You can gently guide them to trim or sharpen if it starts turning into a full-length drama.

Variation: No Words Challenge

Ask groups to create their first scene without dialogue. This helps focus on visuals, movement, and dynamics. Once they've got that nailed, they can layer in lines if they want.

What to do when...

- Groups freeze up creatively? Offer a technique prompt: "What if the scene were read like a commercial?" or "Try it as a fairy tale." Anything to loosen them up!
- Too many ideas, not enough direction? Suggest choosing just one key moment or contradiction from the article to focus on. Simpler is often stronger.
- They worry it's not 'good enough'? Reassure them: it's about honesty, not performance. There's no right or wrong only stories worth telling.

Key outcome of this step:

Each group leaves with a rough draft of their theatrical scene — a living interpretation of their article that's creative, thoughtful, and ready for rehearsal.



Rehearsing with Groups

From scribbles to stage — shaping the scene

You've got ideas. You've got characters. Maybe someone's already pretending to be a corrupt CEO or a melting iceberg. Amazing. Now it's time to *polish the performance*.

This step is all about rehearsing. But not in the stiff, stand-in-a-line-and-read-your-lines sense. Think **collaborative exploration**, where groups test out movements, swap roles, and discover what works (and what definitely doesn't) together.

Time: 45-60 minutes

Group Size: Same creative teams

Materials: Just space, maybe a timer, and a willingness to roll with chaos before it all clicks

Step-by-step:

1. Give groups their space — literally.

Each group needs room to move, play, and rehearse. If you're in a shared space, designate corners or breakout rooms if possible.

Pro tip: Let them rehearse privately at first — it helps quieter participants loosen up without an audience watching.

2. Help them plan their scene flow.

Ask:

- · How will your scene start?
- · What's the strongest moment?
- How will it end abruptly, symbolically, ironically?

Even the most spontaneous group benefits from a loose structure.

3. Encourage trial and error.

Some scenes will start strong and fizzle. Others will flop, then fly. That's all part of the process. Remind them it's okay to fail forward — it's not a performance yet, it's rehearsal.

4. Rotate roles if needed.

If someone's stuck or feels left out, invite them to try a new role — narrator, sound effects, even "the ocean." Everyone has a part to play.

Tip: Offer them theatre roles beyond "actor". Think: choreographer, director, props manager, mood-setter. It makes inclusion easier.

5. Offer light-touch feedback.

You don't need to direct, but you can ask helpful questions like:

- "What message do you want your audience to walk away with?"
- "Does this scene reflect the article's contradictions clearly?"
- "How does your group want the audience to feel during this part?"

Variation: Mid-rehearsal freeze and reflect

Halfway through rehearsal time, bring groups back together. Ask them to share their biggest challenge so far — then send them back with fresh energy. It builds community and saves them from tunnel vision.

What to do when...

- Someone doesn't want to act? No worries! There are plenty of supportive roles: script helper, Joker-in-training, prop genius. Participation isn't just centre stage.
- The group is stuck in endless debate? Use a time limit: "You've got 10 minutes to lock it in." Constraints can kickstart creativity.
- The scene's getting too long? Ask: "What's the one moment the audience must see to understand your story?" Build around that.

Key outcome of this step:

Groups will come away with a rehearsed, timed scene that communicates their article's story in a bold, creative way — ready to share and reflect on with others.

Performing

Showtime! (But no pressure.)

This is it — the big moment. The performances. The standing ovations. (Or at least some enthusiastic snaps and nods.)

But seriously: this isn't about perfection. It's not a polished theatre production. It's about sharing stories, making meaning visible, and inviting reflection. If lines are forgotten or someone trips over a prop made out of a rolled-up hoodie, it's still a win.

Time: 15–20 minutes per group (performance + reflection)

Audience: The rest of the group — maybe other invited youth or partners if appropriate

Materials: Chairs for the audience, performance space, any props they've created, a phone timer if

you're keeping things tight

Step-by-step:

1. Set the scene (literally).

Clear a space — doesn't need to be fancy. A corner of a room becomes a stage with a bit of imagination. Place chairs in a semi-circle or loose audience setup.

2. Do a quick tech and prop check.

Okay, there's probably no tech, but ask: "Do you have everything you need?" A jacket becomes a forest. A chair turns into a boardroom. Magic.

3. Give each group a few minutes to reset and breathe.

Nerves are normal. Let them centre themselves. You might want to start with a quick grounding activity like shaking out limbs or a group "1-2-3" clap to focus.

4. Perform!

Each group takes the stage. You introduce the session, and they do the rest. Most scenes should run between 3–7 minutes. Keep it flowing — theatre thrives on momentum.

5. Reflection time with the audience (Jokering Lite).

After each performance, open the floor. Invite the audience to reflect, not interrupt or critique. You can guide with questions like:

- "What stood out to you?"
- "What emotions did it evoke?"
- "What's another perspective that could be added to the story?"
- "Can you connect this to something happening in your community?"

This is a great moment for one or two brave participants to try "light Jokering" — guiding questions with your support.



Variation: Open Mic Style

Keep things loose and allow a few minutes at the end for improvised responses: someone might want to read a related poem, draw what they saw, or write an alternative headline on a post-it wall. Different modes of reflection = deeper engagement.

What to do when...

- A group is really nervous? Remind them it's not theatre school — it's expressive, collective storytelling. Everyone here is on their side.
- The audience is quiet? Prime them with a prompt like, "Turn to the person next to you and say what stayed with you most — then we'll share out loud."
- Someone wants to 'fix' the scene or argue?
 Gently reframe: "Let's explore the message, not debate the performance."

Key outcome of this step:

Participants share their interpretations of real-world stories, feel heard, and begin to reflect — individually and collectively — on what these issues mean for their lives, communities, and futures.



Newspaper Theatre Techniques

Let's build your toolkit, shall we?

Now that you know why Newspaper Theatre works and how to run the process, it's time to open up the treasure chest of techniques. These are the building blocks — the creative spices — that help participants transform dry media into punchy, powerful scenes.

Each technique in this chapter includes:

- A short explanation (no fluff)
- What it's useful for
- Clear steps to run it
- Optional eco-topic suggestions to bring it to life
- Real-world flavour from the ECO4ECO training where possible

Mix them. Combine them. Remix them. The more adventurous you get, the more surprising and insightful the performances will become.

Let's get into it!

Basic Story

What it is:

This is your simplest, no-frills version of Newspaper Theatre. The group acts out the article exactly as it appears. No edits. No interpretations. No "what if?" moments. Just the cold, printed reality — which can often be more revealing than it sounds.

What it's good for:

- Warming up participants who are new to theatre
- Letting the group see how the media frames stories
- Setting a "before" version for comparison later (with more creative techniques)

How to do it:

- 1. Have the group read the article out loud. Take turns, or assign roles if it includes quotes.
- 2. Ask them to stage it exactly as it's written. That means:
 - If it says "a small group of protesters," then only three people should be protesting.
 - If it focuses on the mayor's speech, then the speech becomes the star of the show.
- 3. Keep it short -3-5 minutes is enough.
- 4. Watch it once. Then pause. Ask the audience: "What message did that give you?"

Tips from experience:

- Don't skip this one because it's "too simple." It's a great baseline like drawing the outline before you colour it in.
- It often makes people go: "Wait... that's what the article says? That's actually kind of ridiculous."

Eco-example in action:

A news story reports that a massive tree-cutting operation is "for community safety," with quotes from the council and no mention of resident concerns. The group stages it as is: smiling officials, cheerful headline, trees being cut down like it's a parade. The audience laughs — and then gets quiet.

Reflection idea:



Story in a Different Context

What it is:

Take the same story — same structure, same characters — and drop it into a completely different world. Think: your article, but happening in a medieval kingdom, a supermarket aisle, or on Mars. Yes, seriously.

What it's good for:

- Shaking up assumptions
- Showing how power, injustice, or absurdity repeat across time and space
- Making familiar issues feel fresh (and sometimes very funny)

How to do it:

- 1. Pick a new context as a group the wilder the better. Suggestions:
 - A medieval castle
 - A cooking show
 - A dystopian future
 - A school playground
- 2. Map the characters onto this world. Who's the king? Who's the dragon? Who's the janitor with a secret plan?
- 3. Keep the structure of the article, but let the new setting shape how it's delivered. (A protest in space looks very different fromthan a protest in a village.)
- 4. Play it out, then ask: "What changed and what stayed exactly the same?"

Tips from experience:

- Let the group get silly humour can reveal serious truths.
- Don't let it spiral into nonsense. Keep a link to the original issue, even if everything else gets flipped.

Eco-example in action:

The article is about a luxury clothing brand burning unsold stock. In the reimagined version, the group sets it in a medieval royal court. The king declares that all extra gowns must be destroyed so the peasants don't get ideas. Cue trumpets and exaggerated waste.

Reflection idea:

"What did this version reveal that the original didn't?"

Story Exactly in Context

What it is:

This one sticks closely to both the facts and the flavour of the article. The goal? To show not just what the article says, but how it says it. Every quote, tone, photo caption, and subtle framing choice matters. You're basically putting the article on stage — bias and all.

What it's good for:

- Revealing how language shapes perception
- Training participants to spot journalistic bias or spin
- Making performances that are both accurate and sharply reflective



How to do it:

- 1. Have the group identify the article's tone. Is it dramatic? Dismissive? Patronising? Super slick and corporate? Circle words that give it away.
- 2. Assign roles exactly as the article lays them out. Who's quoted? Who's left out? Who gets the last word?
- 3. Stage the scene using direct quotes whenever possible especially the headline, pull quotes, or captions.
- 4. Try to reflect the tone in performance. A "neutral" newsreader might sound robotic. A biased one might use exaggerated emphasis or fake concern.
- 5. Optional extra: Add a narrator who reads the article aloud while the rest of the group acts it out silently in the background it's simple, but really effective.

Tips from experience:

- This one's like holding up a mirror to the media and sometimes the reflection is hilarious, sometimes it's horrifying.
- Don't add anything! No sarcasm, no commentary just show what's already there.

Eco-example in action:

An article about "eco-activists disrupting traffic" uses words like "chaotic," "aggressive," and "inconvenient." The group reenacts the scene exactly as described, complete with quotes and panicked drivers. The audience laughs — and then questions why the protesters were painted as the problem.

Reflection idea:

"How did the way this story was told affect how you felt about it? What if it had been told differently?"



Story with the Missing Information

What it is:

This technique asks: What's not being said? We take the original article and then deliberately add in the missing voices, facts, or perspectives that were left out — the people behind the scenes, the silenced communities, the uncomfortable truths. It's like adding the footnotes the media forgot (or ignored).

What it's good for:

- Teaching media literacy and critical thinking
- Bringing invisible voices to the stage
- Making the audience rethink what they usually read between the lines (or don't)

How to do it:

- 1. Start with a Basic Story performance just the article as written.
- 2. Then pause and ask the group: "What's missing from this story? Who didn't get to speak? What context is left out?"
- 3. Create a second version of the performance that includes those voices. Add new characters, change dialogue, introduce a hidden scene or a cut-away moment that gives us the *real story*.
- 4. Present both versions back to back is great and let the audience compare.

Tips from experience:

- You don't need to rewrite the whole article just focus on *one* powerful omission.
- This can get emotional. Give space for that. It's often the most moving of the techniques.

Eco-example in action:

The article praises a new "eco-resort" for its sustainable building materials and green roofs. What it doesn't mention? The local fishing community was displaced during construction. In the second version, a new character — an older woman from the community — steps into the scene, holding her eviction notice.

Reflection idea:

"What does it mean to be left out of the story? Who gets to decide what 'eco-friendly' means?"

Story with Parallel Action

What it is:

Think of this as a split-screen performance. You take your original article — say, a glossy news piece about a company's new "green initiative" — and show the story as it's told, while simultaneously showing what's happening behind the scenes or somewhere else at the same time. It's like pulling back the curtain while the main act is still on stage.

What it's good for:

- Showing contrast between image and reality
- Making abstract consequences visible
- Creating that "OHHHHH" moment in the audience

How to do it:

- 1. Stage the article normally it's the main action, performed on one side of the space.
- 2.On the other side (or behind, or at the same time), perform an alternative or unseen action that runs in parallel.
- 3. The audience watches both scenes unfold at once maybe even shifting their attention back and forth.
- 4.Don't explain it. Let the tension speak for itself.



Tips from experience:

- Keep both actions simple so they're easy to follow the power is in the contrast.
- Silence can be your friend. One group talks, the other performs in silence? Incredibly powerful.
- Works especially well when one side is cheerful PR and the other is quiet suffering.

Eco-example in action:

On the left side of the stage, a CEO proudly announces their company's tree-planting initiative at a press conference. On the right side, a farmer packs up after losing their land to the same company's deforestation. Same timeline, two realities.

Reflection idea:

"Which side of the story are we usually shown? And how does seeing both at once change the way we understand the issue?"



Contradictory Stories / Cross-Stories

What it is:

Two stories. Same topic. Totally different takes. This technique stages two contrasting narratives — maybe from different news outlets, or from the same outlet on different days — to highlight how wildly perspectives can shift depending on who's telling the story.

It's like watching a tennis match made of headlines: back and forth, two sides trying to define the truth.

What it's good for:

- · Showing media bias and framing
- Exploring polarisation and echo chambers
- Making space for conflicting realities (because the world is messy)

How to do it:

- 1. Pick two articles that talk about the same event but from very different angles. Or, have your group rewrite the original story with an intentionally opposite slant.
- 2. Split the group in half. One team performs Story A. The other performs Story B.
- 3. You can perform them back to back or if you're feeling spicy **interwoven**, flipping scenes like a ping-pong match.
- 4. Let the audience sit with the dissonance.

Tips from experience:

- Even small shifts in tone can be huge. Try performing the exact same script with two different emotional styles.
- You can also use the same *story, different headlines* as a launch point. Those tiny word choices? Massive impact.

Eco-example in action:

Story A: "Young Climate Warriors Halt Airport Traffic in Peaceful Protest"

Story B: "Eco-Extremists Disrupt Flights, Put Lives at Risk"

Each group performs their version — same protest, same facts, entirely different vibe.

Reflection idea:

"What's the difference between information and narrative? And how do we know which version to believe — or if either is the full picture?"

Story with Exaggerated Elements

What it is:

Take the original article... and turn the volume way up. Every emotion, every bias, every ridiculous quote — exaggerated. The characters become caricatures, the contradictions get bigger, and the message becomes crystal clear through the lens of absurdity.

Think of it as political cartoons meets live theatre. It's bold, hilarious, and occasionally uncomfortably accurate.

What it's good for:

- Highlighting absurd or harmful narratives
- Making bias or injustice more obvious
- Engaging the group with humour that packs a punch

How to do it:

- 1.Identify the parts of the article that feel exaggerated already. Sensational headlines? Ridiculously loaded language? Perfect.
- 2. Now push them further and further still. Turn "concerned citizen" into "panicked pearl-clutcher." Turn "spokesperson" into a robot programmed to say "we care deeply" every 15 seconds.
- 3. Keep the core of the article intact you're not rewriting it, you're just stretching it to expose its shape.
- 4. Perform it with dramatic flair: big gestures, cartoon voices, serious side-eye.

Tips from experience:

- Let the group go wild... and then help them rein it in just enough so the message still lands.
- This is a great one for groups who love drama and want to make people laugh and think.

Eco-example in action:

An article claims a new coal mine is "carbon neutral" thanks to a tree-planting pledge. In the performance, the CEO is literally hugging a plastic tree while belching smoke and handing out "Green Hero" stickers. Everyone claps. Irony, served hot.

Reflection idea:

"What truths came out when everything was exaggerated? Did the humour make it easier or harder to take seriously?"



Story with Advertising Elements

What it is:

Turn the article into an ad. Yes, really. This technique takes the original story and repackages it as if it's a marketing campaign, complete with jingles, taglines, slogans, influencers, fake testimonials — the works.

It's satire meets consumer culture, and it really shines when you're exploring greenwashing or corporate spin.

What it's good for:

- Exposing manipulation and branding in news/media
- Showing how language is used to sell ideas
- Helping youth decode messages in ads and press releases

How to do it:

- 1. Take the core message of the article. Imagine it as a product or campaign. What are they trying to sell you literally or metaphorically?
- 2. Have the group create a performance that mimics an ad campaign. Think:
 - TV ad style
 - Shopping channel segment
 - Influencer livestream
 - Corporate launch party
- 3. Include catchy lines, over-the-top enthusiasm, and maybe a "customer review" or two.
- 4. Bonus: Use props to make fake products (Есо-Waterтм, Sustainable Smokeтм, etc.)

Tips from experience:

- Ask your group what brands or ads they see daily borrow from those formats.
- Keep it light and punchy shorter is usually better with this one.
- If your group is social media savvy, do it TikTok-style. Seriously.

Eco-example in action:

The article praises a new "eco bottle" that's 90% recyclable... but still single-use plastic. The group creates a fake ad: "Now with 12% more green guilt relief! Buy now and feel slightly less terrible!"

Reflection idea:

"What made this performance funny — and what made it uncomfortably real? Have you seen real ads like this?"



Story with a Historical Approach

What it is:

Take the modern story... and set it in the past. This technique transports the article into a historical context — not just for the aesthetic, but to draw parallels between what's happening now and what's happened before.

It's a theatrical "this is nothing new" moment — and often, it lands like a thunderclap.

What it's good for:

- Showing repeating patterns of injustice or environmental harm
- Making long-term consequences feel personal
- Connecting youth to history without the textbook

How to do it:

- 1. Choose a time period: Industrial Revolution, WWII, ancient Rome, medieval plague times whatever works.
- 2. Map the article's characters and dynamics onto historical roles.
 - CEO becomes feudal lord.
 - Factory becomes war machine.
 - Protesters become rebels or peasants or scribes.
- 3. Perform the scene using historical language, costumes, or references but keep the structure of the article.
- 4. Optional: Create a "then vs now" double act show how little has changed.

Tips from experience:

- Avoid being too literal let the metaphor do the work.
- Bonus points if you include a "town crier" reading the headline.

Eco-example in action:

The article: A new oil pipeline project is being pushed through protected land.

The scene: 1800s-style land barons declare a railroad will "bring civilisation" to a pristine forest, while a group of local herbalists plead for their plants, water, and homes.

Reflection idea:

"What does this remind you of in the world today? Are we learning from history — or repeating it in shinier packaging?"



Story with Field Interview

What it is:

This technique turns the article into a series of live interviews. Think street reporters, press conferences, or vox pops (those quick "what do you think?" public opinion clips). It's like dragging the article out into the real world and asking, "What do actual people say about this?" Spoiler: it's often more insightful — or ridiculous — than the original piece.

What it's good for:

- · Bringing out multiple viewpoints
- Humanising complex issues
- · Showing how media selects (and edits!) voices

How to do it:

- 1. Appoint one person as the "journalist" think bold voice, microphone hand, very dramatic pauses.
- 2.Other group members play different characters being interviewed: locals, experts, activists, business reps, grandmas, dogs whoever would have something to say.
- 3. Create a scene with rapid-fire interviews. Include both scripted lines (from the article) and improvised answers.
- 4. Option: contrast official statements with "on-the-ground" reactions for extra bite.

Tips from experience:

- Let the characters be colourful. A furious dog owner? An overly chill politician? Go for it.
- Works great with chairs in a row, or "walking through the street" style.

Eco-example in action:

The article celebrates a city's "urban green zones" policy. In the field interview scene, the reporter asks:

- The mayor: "It's a great initiative."
- A local kid: "Yeah, but they cut down the old tree we used to climb."
- A nearby squirrel (yes, played by a participant): angrily stares into the distance

Reflection idea:

"Which voices felt the most honest? Which ones do we usually hear — and which ones get cut from the final story?

Story with the Corresponding Emotions

What it is:

This technique is all about bringing the **emotional undercurrent** of the article to the surface. Sometimes the news is delivered with deadpan neutrality, but the reality behind it is full of rage, grief, hope, fear, or exhaustion. This version makes those feelings visible, visceral, and impossible to ignore.



What it's good for:

- · Exploring empathy and emotional truth
- Letting participants process difficult topics through expression
- · Creating powerful, reflective performances

How to do it:

- 1. Read the article and ask the group: "How does this story feel to the people in it not the ones quoted, but the ones affected?"
- 2. Choose 1–2 core emotions (e.g. anxiety, hopelessness, pride, confusion).
- 3. Re-stage the article with those emotions infused into each character's voice, movement, and rhythm.
- 4. You can take it further by:
 - Having all characters move in unison
 - Performing it silently with only sound effects or music
 - Using physical gestures to express emotion (e.g. trembling, stomping, collapse)

Tips from experience:

- It can be subtle or over-the-top both work. Just be intentional.
- It's okay if the group doesn't land on the "right" emotion. The point is to *explore* what's missing from the surface.

Eco-example in action:

The article: "Local River Clean-up Draws Volunteers" — cheerful tone, good PR.

The performance: Volunteers arrive smiling... but as they dig through trash, their movements slow. Their smiles fade. One person breaks down. The plastic never ends. There's no dialogue — just the sound of water and birds, slowly drowned by the rustle of plastic.

Reflection idea:

"What did it feel like to watch that scene? And what did the article not let you feel?"

BONUS: Media in Different Genres

What it is:

Take the story... and turn it into a **completely different genre**. A romantic comedy. A horror film. A soap opera. A musical. The news stays (roughly) the same — but the delivery is all drama, suspense, or song.

This technique doesn't just make things entertaining — it exposes how **tone**, **structure**, **and style** can completely change the audience's emotional response to a topic.

What it's good for:

- Getting creative and having fun (especially with high-energy groups)
- Exploring how genre affects meaning
- Making the same story feel totally different with each version

How to do it:

- 1. Read the article as a group and highlight the key plot points.
- 2. Choose a genre. Or better yet, offer a random list and let fate decide (e.g. draw from a hat).
- 3. Ask: "How would this story be told if it were a [genre]?"
- 4. Rehearse and perform the article, leaning fully into the genre's tropes music, movement, dialogue, lighting, whatever you can imagine.

Tips from experience:

- This is a great icebreaker-style technique when participants already know each other.
- Let go of realism. Lean into clichés the more dramatic, the better.
- Try re-doing the same story in two different genres and compare.

Eco-example in action:

The article: A tech company announces its "green" blockchain energy initiative.

Version 1: As a corporate thriller — suspense, secrets, backroom deals.

Version 2: As a rom-com — the CEO falls in love with the idea of greenwashing. It doesn't end well.

Reflection idea:

"How did the genre change how we felt about the story? Which version felt more 'true'? Why?"



Exercise: Genre Roulette — The Same Story, Told Wildly Differently

Goal:

To explore how genre shapes audience perception and emotional response, while encouraging creativity, critical thinking, and good old-fashioned theatrical chaos.

Time:

45-60 minutes (depending on group size)

Group Size:

3-6 people per group

Materials:

- A news article (the same one for all groups works best!)
- A hat, bowl, or envelope with genre prompts inside (or printed genre cards)
- Props/costumes (optional but delightful)
- A space to rehearse and perform

Step-by-step:

1. Choose your article.

Pick a short, juicy news article that everyone will work from — ideally something with ecological or social relevance that has a clear structure and a little drama. (Greenwashing stories and climate PR pieces work great.)

2. Draw your genre!

Each group randomly draws a genre card. Possible options include:

- Horror
- Romantic comedy
- Action movie
- Fairy tale
- News documentary
- Telenovela
- Musical
- Reality TV show
- Children's puppet show

Let them react (and panic) — that's half the fun.

3. Rework the story.

Groups reimagine the article using their assigned genre. Encourage them to:

- Keep the story's basic structure
- Use genre tropes (dramatic music, slow-motion scenes, ridiculous villains)
- Play with language and tone (a rom-com might use voiceover monologues, a horror might have a screaming narrator)

4. Rehearse & perform.

Each group presents their genre-version of the same article. Keep the scenes short -3 to 5 minutes each. Encourage big energy, bold choices, and lots of laughter.

5. Reflect.

After all the performances, lead a group discussion with questions like:

- "Which version felt most believable or most ridiculous?"
- "How did genre shape what you noticed or felt about the story?"
- "What would happen if the actual news were told in this genre?"

Variations:

- Let groups pick their genre or swap halfway through rehearsal for a surprise twist.
- Do a speed-round: same group, same story, 3 genres in 10 minutes.
- Have the audience guess the genre before it's revealed.

Eco Twist:

This exercise works *especially* well for greenwashing articles or "eco-friendly" PR campaigns. Watching the same story as a musical, a dystopia, and a silent film? Suddenly the contradictions hit a lot harder.

Icebreakers, Energisers, and Warm-Ups

Let's get moving, talking, laughing (and yes, sometimes awkward)

Before you dive into decoding media bias or building symbolic protest scenes, you need one thing: a group that's ready — ready to trust, move, speak, and take creative risks without hiding behind their chairs. That's where icebreakers, energisers, and warm-ups come in.

These aren't just fun fillers. They're the essential glue that helps groups connect, feel safe, shake off the day, and step into a creative headspace. Think of them as the emotional and physical stretching that preps everyone for the main game.

When and Why Use These

- At the start of a session, to ease in and reduce tension
- After lunch, when the group hits a sleepy slump
- · Before performance or rehearsal, to loosen bodies and switch on imaginations
- Anytime the vibe feels flat, awkward, or "meh"

They build trust, release energy, get people out of their heads and into their bodies — basically, they turn "audience" into "ensemble."

About Age Appropriateness

Most of the activities in this chapter work well for ages 13+, and can easily be adapted for adults. If you're working with younger kids or intergenerational groups, just tweak the content (and maybe tone down the sarcasm) to suit the crowd.

Ready? Let's get into some activities!

ICEBREAKER: The Story of Your Name

Objective:

To build connection and ease participants into storytelling using something personal and accessible.

Instructions:

- 1. Gather everyone in a circle.
- 2. One by one, each person shares "the story of their name." This can be:
 - Why they were given that name
 - What it means (or doesn't)
 - A nickname they've had
 - A name they'd love to have instead
- 3. Make it optional to go deep it can be funny, sweet, or simple.

Duration: 10–15 minutes (longer if you've got time)

Group Size: 4-20

Tips:

- Go first to set the tone be a little vulnerable, but not heavy.
- If someone doesn't want to share, let them pass or just say their favourite ice cream flavour instead.

ENERGISER: Clap Explosion

Objective:

To boost group energy, wake up sleepy brains, and create a shared rhythm.

Instructions:

- 1. Everyone stands in a circle.
- 2. One person turns to the person next to them, makes eye contact, and claps at the same time as them while saying "boom!"
- 3. That person immediately turns and does the same to the next and so on, sending the "boom" around the circle like a shockwave.
- 4. Try it faster. Then reverse direction. Then split the circle in two and send booms racing to meet each other.

Duration: 5–10 minutes Group Size: 6–30

- Encourage over-the-top drama. "Channel your inner thunder god."
- Add silly sound effects or facial expressions to keep things playful.

WARM-UP: Energy Ball

Objective:

To activate imagination, warm up body and voice, and prepare for performance.

Instructions:

- 1. Start in a circle. One person mimes holding a large, invisible "energy ball" could be heavy, bouncy, sticky, glowing... get creative.
- 2. They pass it to someone else, who receives it with the same energy then transforms it into something new before passing it on.
- 3. Each person should change its size, weight, temperature, or texture, and name it out loud if they want ("It's a frozen watermelon now!").
- 4. Keep it moving and imaginative. Laughter = success.

Duration: 10-15 minutes

Group Size: 5-20

Tips:

- Play with tempo slow-motion energy balls are surprisingly intense.
- Perfect for easing into physical expression with a group that's shy about movement.

ICEBREAKER: I've Done Something You Haven't Done

Objective:

To break the ice and spark curiosity by sharing unique experiences, while helping participants discover surprising commonalities.

Instructions:

- 1. Get everyone in a circle or seated comfortably.
- 2. One by one, each person says:
- 3. "I've done something I bet none of you have done..." and shares something quirky, wild, or unexpected.
- 4. If someone has done that thing, they speak up, and the person must come up with a new one.
- 5. Keep going until everyone's found something unique (or hilariously close).

Duration: 15–20 mins Group size: Up to 20

- Encourage weird and wonderful answers. "I've eaten fried scorpions" > "I've read a book."
- Works beautifully early in the programme it gets people laughing and dropping their guard.

ENERGISER: Tiger, Tree, Samurai

Objective:

To quickly energise the group with physical movement, silly drama, and split-second decision-making.

Instructions:

- 1.In pairs, participants stand back-to-back. On your count "3, 2, 1... TURN!" they spin around and strike a pose as either:
 - Tiger (hands as claws, roaring stance)
 - Tree (arms up like branches)
 - Samurai (striking with an imaginary sword)
- 2. It's like rock-paper-scissors:
 - Tiger eats Samurai
 - Samurai chops Tree
 - Tree hides Tiger
- 3. Whoever "wins" gets to move on to a new partner. Keep the energy high and rotate!

4.

Duration: 5–10 mins Group size: Any

Tips:

- Crank up the drama add sound effects, encourage big gestures.
- Great after lunch or anytime you feel the group's fading into couch-potato mode.

WARM-UP: Machine

Objective:

To warm up the body and imagination by building a living, breathing, moving "machine" with the group.

Instructions:

- 1. One participant steps into the space and begins a simple, repeated motion with a sound e.g. turning a crank while going "click-click."
- 2. One by one, others join, adding their own motions and sounds, connecting to the first person's movement like cogs in a machine.
- 3. Soon you've got a giant human machine chugging, squeaking, whirring, or completely breaking down in chaos.

4.

Duration: 10–15 mins Group size: 6–20

- Encourage creativity and absurdity a dramatic "steam release" or a rusty "eerrrrk!" gets everyone giggling.
- After a few minutes, "pause" the machine and let everyone admire the madness.

WARM-UP: Pass the Emotion

Objective:

To warm up voice, facial expressions, and body language — and practice expressing emotions clearly (a must for performing).

Instructions:

- 1. Everyone stands in a circle. One person "throws" an emotion to someone else by saying it with full expression e.g. "Excited!" while bouncing and grinning.
- 2. The person who receives it mirrors the emotion back same word, same energy then chooses a new emotion to pass to someone else.
- 3. Keep going until the group's done the full rainbow of feelings (yes, even awkward ones like envy or embarrassment).

Duration: 10–15 mins Group size: 6–20

Tips:

- Get dramatic! Encourage exaggeration. "Sad" can include slow-motion weeping and crawling, if that's their vibe.
- If someone forgets an emotion, let them invent one: "I feel like a soggy toast" is valid.

INTERVIEW PREP: Hot Seat

Objective:

To practise being in character and answering questions under pressure — ideal for field interview scenes or character development.

Instructions:

- 1. One person sits in the "hot seat" as a character from their scene (e.g. a corrupt mayor, a frustrated activist, a confused tourist).
- 2. The rest of the group becomes journalists, asking rapid-fire questions:
- 3. "Why did you approve the project?"
- 4. "What are you hiding?"
- 5. "What would your mother say about this?"
- 6. The hot seat player must stay in character, no matter what.

Duration: 10–20 mins Group size: 5–15

- Let the character evolve it's okay if they become ridiculous. That's part of the discovery.
- Works especially well before a performance involving interviews or Q&A scenes.

WARM-UP: Yes, Let's!

Objective:

To build group trust, loosen up bodies, and switch on spontaneity — great before rehearsal or devising scenes.

Instructions:

- 1. One person suggests a simple action, e.g. "Let's climb a mountain!"
- 2. Everyone enthusiastically yells, "Yes, let's!" and immediately acts it out together.
- 3. After a few moments, someone else suggests a new action:
- 4. "Let's pretend we're stuck in jelly!" → "YES, LET'S!"
- 5. Keep the energy moving quickly and joyfully no time for hesitation.

Duration: 5–10 mins Group size: Any

Tips:

- Remind the group: the sillier, the better. Commitment is key.
- Avoid discussion just jump in. Thinking kills the magic.

VOICE & FOCUS: Word-at-a-Time Interview

Objective:

To practise focus, collaboration, and improvising dialogue — great for warming up for performance-based interviews or jokering.

Instructions:

- 1. Two people play a guest (together) being interviewed. A third person is the host.
- 2. The guest must answer questions one word at a time, alternating between them.
- 3. Interviewer: "So, what happened at the protest?"
- 4. Guest A: "It..." Guest B: "was..." Guest A: "completely..." Guest B: "chaotic."
- 5. The host keeps asking wild or serious questions the guest duo must stay in sync.

Duration: 10 mins

Group size: 3 per round

- Fantastic for warm-ups before any kind of group improvisation.
- Bonus round: Let the group vote on who gave the weirdest (but coherent) interview.

Jokering - Guiding Critical Reflection

So... what is a Joker?

No, not the creepy clown or chaotic villain. In Newspaper Theatre, the Joker is the cool-headed, neutral guide. Think of them as the curious facilitator who keeps the spotlight on the audience — not themselves. Their job isn't to impress, preach, or fix. It's to ask great questions, create space for reflection, and help people see the story behind the story.

They're a bit of a detective, a host, and a provocateur — but always with warmth and curiosity. Important note: This is not Forum Theatre jokering. In Newspaper Theatre, we don't ask the audience to step in or change the scene. We ask them to look closer and think deeper.

The Joker's Mission (a.k.a. what you're actually doing)

- Hold space: Make people feel safe enough to say what they really think even if it's messy.
- Stay neutral: You don't have to agree, disagree, or correct. You're a mirror, not a megaphone.
- Ask good questions: Not yes/no. Not leading. Real questions that invite reflection.
- Get everyone talking: Especially the ones who think they have "nothing to say."

Make connections: Help the group link what they saw to their lives, their world, their power.

The Experiential Learning Cycle — in Joker language

If you're wondering how to structure a post-performance discussion, this is your best friend. Here's how it works (with handy questions for each step):

1. Experience (What happened?)

Start with the facts, actions, and reactions.

- "What did you see?"
- · "What moment stood out most to you?"
- "What was surprising or confusing?"

2. Reflection (How did it make you feel?)

Now bring in the emotions and reactions.

- "What feelings came up during the scene?"
- "Did anything feel familiar or personal?"
- "What would it feel like to be in one of those roles?"

3. Analysis (What does it mean?)

Zoom out and dig into the 'why'.

- "What was the article trying to say?"
- "What perspectives were missing or ignored?"
- "What does this tell us about how the media shapes opinion?"

4. Application (What do we do with it?)

Bring it back to the real world.

- "How does this relate to our lives or communities?"
- "Where have you seen something like this?"
- "What's something we could do, even on a small scale?"

You don't have to go through all four stages every time — but if you're stuck, the cycle gives you a great roadmap.

What if the audience is silent?

First of all: that's normal. Silence doesn't mean failure — sometimes people are processing. But here are a few tricks to get things flowing:

- Start small: "Raise your hand if this scene made you think of something in your own life."
- Pair share: Let people talk to one person next to them first, then share with the group.
- Body vote: "Stand if you identified with any part of that scene."
- Go visual: Write or draw responses on post-its, then reflect on the patterns.

Pro tip: Use humour and humanity. "I know it's scary to speak first. Whoever breaks the silence gets a virtual cookie."

Common Joker Pitfalls (and how to dodge them)

Mistake	Try this instead
Jumping in with your opinion	Ask a question and wait — let it land.
Asking leading questions	Stay open: "What do you think?" not "Don't you think?"
Only talking to the loud ones	Gently invite others in: "Anyone we haven't heard from yet?"
Getting lost in the weeds	Bring it back: "What's the bigger issue here?"
Overcomplicating things	Keep it human. Be curious, not clever.

Final Tip

You don't need to be a perfect joker. You just need to care about the conversation, stay curious, and trust that your group — even the quiet ones — have powerful things to say. You're not leading a seminar. You're holding up a mirror, and letting the group see what's already there.



Toolkit & Ready-to-Use Materials



47

Trainers' Manual on Newspaper Theatre

Because sometimes, you just want to grab the thing and go.

This chapter is your grab-and-go resource zone — perfect for those moments when you're prepping in a café 20 minutes before your workshop, or staring at your ceiling the night before thinking "Did I make a session plan?"

It is your reusable, recyclable, totally printable (or don't-print-at-all) toolbox. Whether you're running your fifth workshop or nervously hosting your first ever eco-theatre jam, these materials are here to help you work smart, stay grounded, and keep it sustainable.

You'll find:

- Earth-friendly templates to plan sessions without reinventing the wheel
- Activity sheets that can live online or on scrap paper
- Joker prompts to keep the conversation growing
- A green-minded checklist so you don't end up panic-printing last minute

Eco-Note Before You Begin:

Please feel free to reuse, adapt, and keep your carbon footprint light. Encourage participants to bring notebooks or use digital devices. Print only what you need. Flipcharts are fabulous — but reusing brown paper bags works too.

Facilitation can be fabulous and conscious.

Eco-Friendly Session Plan Template

(Scribble on it, reuse it, or recreate it digitally.)

[Workshop Title]

Date & Location:

Facilitator(s):

Group Info (age, size, anything you should know):

Opening Activity / Icebreaker (10–15 min):

[Name of activity]

Goal: [e.g. build trust / get people laughing]

Warm-Up (10-15 min):

[Name of activity]

Goal: [e.g. loosen up / switch on imagination]

Main Activity – Newspaper Theatre Process (45–60 min):

- Article selection
- Story breakdown
- Theatrical interpretation
- Rehearsal
- Performance

Joker-led Reflection (15–30 min):

Guided questions, group dialogue, maybe a moment of quiet "huh."

Closing / Cool-down (5-10 min):

- One-word checkout?
- Breathing circle?
- Silent applause? (trust us, it works)

Did you consider...

- Using recycled or scrap paper for notes and brainstorming?
- Hosting your session in a natural or community-based space?
- · Avoiding single-use materials (e.g. printed scripts)?
- Ending with a collective eco-action idea, even symbolic?

Joker's Question Bank — Now Compostable! (Kidding. But it's rich with good stuff.)

Openers

- "What stood out most to you?"
- "Who do you think had the most power in that scene?"
- "How did this performance make you feel?"

Diving Deeper

- "What might be missing from this version of the story?"
- "If this were happening in your town, what would the reaction be?"
- "Do you trust the source of this article? Why or why not?"

Personal Connection

- "Have you seen anything like this in your own life?"
- "What choices would you make if you were in that role?"
- "What would you change if you could rewrite this headline?"

Wrap-Up

- "What's one idea from today that stuck with you?"
- "If this scene were a message in a bottle, what would it say?"
- "What's one thing you'd like to explore more after this?"

Printable Reflection Sheet — Minimalist & Mindful

Encourage digital reflection or reusable booklets. If printing, one A5 page max — ideally double-sided, on recycled paper.

Name (optional):

- 1. One moment I'll remember from today:
- 2. Something that challenged me:
- 3. Something I'd like to learn more about:
- 4. If I could turn this performance into a campaign or action, it would be about...
- 5. One word to describe how I'm leaving today:

You can collect these or keep them anonymous. They're also great for post-event evaluation. Add a final prompt like:

"How might you continue this reflection in your daily life — without printing anything else?"

Facilitator's "Green as Can Be" Checklist

Before the Session:

- Reusable name tags or none at all
- 🗸 No printed agendas write on a board or shared doc
- Natural light? Fresh air? Bonus points
- Bring extra scarves, markers, or second-hand props for performances
- Session plan saved or scribbled down
- Articles printed, clipped or bookmarked
- Reflection tools ready (digital or low-paper)

During the Session:

- Check in on energy bring movement, breath, or music if needed
- ✓ Watch for dominance create space for quieter voices
- ✓ Keep it low-waste reuse, repurpose, and be proud of your eco-brain

After the Session:

- ✓ Feedback collected digitally if possible
- Group has follow-up plans (session 2? community action?)
- Space tidied, paper reused or recycled
- ✓ You've taken a second to high-five yourself because you rocked it

Real-World Adaptations and Tips

Because no group is ever exactly like the one in the manual.

This chapter is all about flexibility — the "real world" add-ons that help you take everything from this handbook and make it work whether you're in a school gym, a youth centre, a community garden, or a borrowed shed with no heating.

Facilitating with humans (especially young ones) means adapting on the fly. This section is here to help you do that with grace, humour, and maybe a backup plan or two.

Adapting for Different Age Groups or Ability Levels

For younger participants (under 16):

- Keep scenes short and punchy
- Use simpler language when reading articles or better yet, summarise them together
- Focus more on emotion and physical expression than deep media analysis
- Turn the article into a story first: "Once upon a time, a company said they were eco-friendly..."

For mixed ability groups:

- Offer multiple ways to participate: acting, drawing, narrating, music, directing, writing
- Use props or visuals to support understanding
- Don't underestimate non-verbal storytelling frozen images or movement sequences are powerful and accessible

General tip:

If you're ever unsure whether an activity will land — ask the group. Co-creation is always the best adaptation tool.

Working with Mixed-Level or International Groups

Let's face it — even in the same country, you'll have different comfort levels with English, drama, media analysis, or even speaking in front of people.

What helps:

- Use visual thinking: storyboards, drawing articles, or mapping headlines with string and sticky notes
- Keep the language simple and slow the pace when needed
- Pair or group people thoughtfully buddy up a confident speaker with a quieter one
- Be mindful of cultural contexts, especially when choosing articles what's satire in one place might be offensive in another

Also: lean into non-verbal scenes! Physical storytelling, mime, soundscapes — they transcend language barriers like magic.

Choosing Local and Global Environmental Topics

One of the joys of Newspaper Theatre? It grounds the global in the local. So whether your article's about melting glaciers or overflowing bins in the town square — it's theatre-worthy.

Local themes that work well:

- Community green spaces being developed
- Local youth activism or protests
- School or municipal recycling dramas (yes, they exist)
- Local businesses and their eco claims

Global themes to connect with:

- Climate justice and inequality
- Deforestation and biodiversity
- Fast fashion
- Greenwashing (hello, most corporate press releases)

Tip: Start with local stories to build confidence — then zoom out to connect dots between global systems and everyday lives.

Working in Schools, Youth Centres, or Outdoors

Schools:

- Make sure you fit the time slot (hello, 45-minute sessions!)
- Keep your session flexible a fire drill might eat half your warm-up
- Check in with the teacher beforehand: what are the boundaries, expectations, group dynamics?

Youth centres:

- More casual, more chaotic perfect for open-ended creativity
- Let participants co-lead or choose articles that matter to them
- Offer snacks seriously, they're a trust-building tool

Outdoors (yes, please!):

- Use nature as your stage: a tree can be a CEO, a patch of grass a protest site
- Windproof your materials or embrace the chaos
- Take inspiration from the space itself what's happening environmentally right there?

Wherever you are, the most important thing is creating a safe space where creativity, curiosity, and community can grow.

Final Words

Adapting doesn't mean lowering the bar. It means meeting people where they are, and inviting them into something real, challenging, and joyful.

You've got the tools. You've got the vibe. And now — you've got the confidence to make Newspaper Theatre work anywhere.

Go plant some stories.

Afterword: Keep the Story Going

If you've made it to the end of this handbook — high five. Seriously. That means you've taken the time to explore not just a method, but a mindset: one that believes young people deserve space to think critically, speak boldly, and change the narrative.

Newspaper Theatre isn't about perfect acting or polished performances. It's about opening eyes, opening mouths, and occasionally opening a can of worms (the good kind — the conversation kind).

So whether your next session happens in a buzzing youth centre, a quiet classroom, or under a tree in a park, remember:

- It doesn't have to be flawless it just has to be real.
- You don't need all the answers just the right questions.
- And sometimes, the biggest change starts with the smallest group, reading the most ordinary article... and daring to ask, "What's really going on here?"

Thank you for being someone who cares enough to listen, to guide, and to make a little theatrical mischief in the name of awareness, justice, and community.

Go forth. Question everything. Rehearse the future. And don't forget to recycle this handbook. ©

— The ECO4ECO Team

